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ANNUAL JOINT INNS BOARD MEETING: 
 
 Outreach 2013-2014 kicked off with the Annual Joint Inns Board Meeting held on 
August 12, 2013 in Indian Wells, California. 
 
 Once a year the Board of Directors for each Inland Empire Inn comes together to 
discuss outreach, mentoring and membership practices.  This is an opportunity for each 
Inn to learn from one another.  There are four Inns in the Inland Empire:  The Honorable 
Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court located in San Bernardino, CA; The Leo A. Deegan 
Inn of Court located in Riverside, CA; the Warren Slaughter-Richard Roemer Inn of 
Court located in Indian Wells, CA; and the newly formed Southwest Inn of Court located 
in Temecula, CA. 
 
 The Inland Empire Inns of Court have established the tradition that the Inn that 
hosts the Joint Inns Dinner Meeting also hosts the Joint Inns Board Meeting.  The 
hosting of the Joint Inns Dinner Meeting and the Joint Inns Board Meeting rotates such 
that each Inn hosts once every four years.  
 
 Attached to this Outreach description is the agenda for the Joint Inns Board 
Meeting as well as a list of the Attendees. 
 
TOUR OF APPELLATE COURT: 
 
 During the evening hours of December 11, 2013, the Honorable Joseph B. 
Campbell Inn of Court toured the Fourth District Court of Appeal, Division Two, located 
in Riverside, CA.  Presiding Justice Manuel Ramirez graciously hosted the Campbell 
Inn and acted as tour guide.  He provided the Inn with insight into the design and 
building of the Court of Appeal, including innovative and cost effective construction of 
the Court’s Law Library, Courtroom, Chambers and Public Service Facilities.  Presiding 
Justice Ramirez shared with the members of the Campbell Inn future plans for an 
addition to the existing Court of Appeal Courthouse. 
 
 Presiding Justice Ramirez explained the beautiful and diverse artwork in the 
Court facility, which has been loaned to the Court of Appeal by various art galleries and 
thoughtfully featured throughout the Public Areas of the Court and Conference 
Facilities. 
 
 Justice Ramirez shared with Inn members that the Fourth District Court of 
Appeal, Division Two has a successful mediation program, enhanced by dedicated staff 
and mediators that enable many cases to resolve before the Appeal process is 
completed.   
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 Justice Ramirez also told Inn members that the Fourth District Court of Appeal, 
Division Two is the only Appellate Court in the State of California to issue tentative 
opinions. 
 
SCHOLARSHIPS: 
 
 Each year the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court awards Scholarships 
to outstanding high school students who participated in Mock Court Trial Competition.  
Each recipient receives a Certificate of Achievement from the Honorable Joseph B. 
Campbell Inn of Court and a $250.00 scholarship.  The following students were 
awarded Scholarships at the Annual Mock Court Trial Competition Awards Banquet 
held this year on January 9, 2014: 
 
 Blake Berich  Redlands East Valley High School 
  
 Vanesa Martin Kaiser High School 
 
 Advika Nambisan Redlands High School 
 
 Gavin Li  Los Osos High School 
 
 Maribel Perez Hesperia High School 
 
 
ANNUAL JOINT INNS DINNER MEETING: 
 
 On February 12, 2014, the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court joined 
with the Warren Slaughter-Richard Roemer Inn of Court, the Southwest Inn of Court 
and the Leo A. Deegan Inn of Court for the Annual Joint Inns Dinner Meeting.  The Leo 
A. Deegan Inn of Court hosted the meeting this year which was held in the Music Room 
of the beautiful and historic Mission Inn, Riverside, California. 
 
 Fifty-two members of the Campbell Inn of Court attended the dinner along with 
invited guests, the Honorable Presiding Judge Marsha Slough of the San Bernardino 
County Superior Court and Court Executive Officer Chris Volkers also of the San 
Bernardino County Superior Court. 
 
 California Supreme Court Chief Justice Tani Cantil-Sakauye was the featured 
speaker.  The evening was a conversation with the Chief Justice and was presented in 
a question answer format with Deegan Inn President, the Honorable Jack Lucky hosting 
and posing questions to the Chief Justice.  In addition to answering pre-prepared  
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questions, the Chief Justice also answered questions from Inn members in the 
audience. 
 
 Chief Justice Tani Cantil-Sakauye shared with the audience the issues she faced 
when she first assumed the office of Chief Justice, the public and Legislative calls for 
Judicial Council transparency and the ongoing challenges she faces in her efforts to 
restore the Judiciary’s funding. 
 
 Chief Justice Tani Cantil-Sakauye explained to the audience how a case winds 
its way through the California Supreme Court from the time a case is accepted for 
review until a decision is rendered.  She explained this is often a two to five year 
process. 
 
 Chief Justice Tani Cantil-Sakauye addressed the lack of resources that the 
Inland Empire judicial system faces on a daily basis, specifically commenting on the 
issue of too many cases and too few Judicial Officers to hear them.  Over the last five 
years the statewide Judiciary budget has been cut by $1.5 billion dollars and the Inland 
Empire has been and continues to be among the hardest hit by these budget 
reductions. 
 
 At the conclusion of the evening, all those in attendance left with a boxed 
gourmet cupcake. 
 
CAMPBELL INN MEETING AT LAVERNE COLLEGE OF LAW: 
 
 The Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court held its first meeting ever on the 
campus of the University Of Laverne College Of Law located in Ontario, California.  The 
Campbell Inn is associated with Laverne College of Law and each year three students 
from this law school become student members of the Campbell Inn. 
 
 The Laverne College of Law hosted the Campbell Inn and provided a buffet style 
dinner for all in attendance. 
 
 In addition to Inn members, fifteen students from Laverne College of Law were 
invited to attend the meeting. 
 
 Dean Gilbert Holmes addressed the meeting and provided information regarding 
the College of Law’s scholarship program. 
 
 The presentation topic for the evening was “No One Goes There Anymore, It is 
too Crowded.”  The presentation was a panel discussion on the issues attorneys face in  
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taking on too much, too many cases, over-booking on any given day and the challenges 
of balancing work with a private life. 
 
 Justice Jeffrey L. King of the Fourth District Court of Appeal, Division Two served 
as the Moderator for the panel discussion.  Other panel participants were the Honorable 
Teresa A. Bennett, Laverne Law School Professor Michael O’Connor, attorney Janet 
LaTourette and Laverne Law School student Stefanie Schmidt. 
 
 Attached to this Outreach description is an article written by Inn President Kevin 
Bevins describing the Campbell Inn meeting at the Laverne College of Law. 
 
CAMPBELL INN MEETING AT THE 66ER STADIUM: 
 
 For the first time ever the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court held its 
end of year meeting at the San Manuel 66er Baseball Stadium.  The 66ers are the 
minor league baseball team associated with the California Angels major league baseball 
team. 
 
 Dinner was held on a patio reserved for the Inn and included a delicious ball park 
fare of hot dogs, hamburgers, chicken, baked beans, potato salad, chips, beverages 
and cookies.  
 
 The meeting was followed by a baseball game in which the Campbell Inn’s own 
Mark McGuire threw out the first pitch. 
 
 The Honorable Presiding Justice Manuel Ramirez of the Fourth District Court of 
Appeal, Division Two joined the Campbell Inn and presented briefly on Court of Appeal 
caseload statistics. 
 
 Presiding Judge Marsha Slough of the San Bernardino County Superior Court 
also joined the Campbell Inn and presented briefly on the Court’s continuing budget 
crisis. 
 
 The meeting at the 66er Baseball Stadium was a fitting conclusion to the 2013-
2014 Inn year in which the Program Theme was: “What Can the Law Learn from 
Baseball?” 
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